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April 17, 2013
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance that sets forth recommended service changes for September 2013 that emphasize productivity while ensuring social equity and providing geographic value.  This ordinance also includes some service changes that will be implemented in 2014, such as RapidRide E and F Lines.  The changes to transportation services I am recommending implement the Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021 (Metro’s Strategic Plan), as well as the Five-Year Implementation Plan for Alternatives to Traditional Transit Service Delivery.  Metro’s Strategic Plan aligns public transportation activities with the goals, objectives and strategies identified in the County’s Strategic Plan. 
The recommended changes support a number of the goals and objectives outlined in Metro’s Strategic Plan, including the delivery of alternative services.  These modifications to service will enable King County to provide more cost effective bus service while meeting the needs of people that depend on Metro bus service throughout King County.  Metro recommends implementation of the remaining two planned RapidRide lines, improvement of commuter services in the I-90 corridor, and the start of the first alternative service demonstration project in the Snoqualmie Valley.  Other administrative service changes will be made pursuant to the Director's authority as provided for in KCC 28.94.020 (B).  A list of those administrative changes is attached to this letter, Administrative Changes to Public Transportation Network  September 2013.

The proposed changes focus on delivering a variety of public transportation services appropriate to different markets and mobility needs as outlined briefly here:

· RapidRide:  Metro will implement the final two RapidRide lines  along Aurora Avenue North in Shoreline and Seattle (E Line); and between Burien, SeaTac, Tukwila, and Renton (F Line).  RapidRide provides high quality, frequent service with enhanced route facilities, real time information signs and proof of payment fare collection system.  The E Line is scheduled for implementation in February 2014. 
Minor changes are proposed around the F Line that will minimize route duplication and improve overall system effectiveness.  The resources needed to extend the F Line from its original terminus in downtown Renton to serve Boeing’s 737 manufacturing plant and The Landing mixed-use development in North Renton will be secured through the anticipated award of a State Regional Mobility Grant and through reinvestment of other Renton area service that duplicates F Line service.  By administrative action, Metro will extend the Route 140 to the Boeing Plant and The Landing in anticipation of the F Line.  The F Line is scheduled for implementation in June 2014.
· I-90 Corridor:  The I-90 commuter services have seen significant ridership growth in the past few years.  The proposed changes in this corridor are intended to address chronic crowding by redistributing resources within the corridor, better matching the available capacity to the market demand.  The changes will also attract new riders by providing faster and more direct trips for some commuters.
· Alternative Service Delivery:  The first alternative service demonstration project in the Snoqualmie Valley includes changes to the fixed route transit network and the establishment of a new alternative public transportation service.  Metro utilized the community collaboration planning process for alternative service delivery and identified a committed local funding partner and local service provider that can operate intra-valley service at a lower cost.  Changes to fixed routes will also move service to areas with higher population and employment concentration.  This combination of changes should increase productivity and reduce costs while improving mobility in areas that are difficult to serve in a cost effective way with traditional transit services. 

· Administrative changes:  Per the service guidelines, Metro uses passenger load and schedule reliability guidelines to assess service quality and develop a list of routes with service quality needs.  Metro also evaluates all of its corridors and identifies those that currently have below-target service levels according to criteria set forth in the guidelines.  In September 2013, Metro will implement administrative investments in service quality by making reductions on routes that perform in the bottom 25 percent on one or both of Metro’s performance measures.  This reinvestment of resources addresses only a portion of our current service quality and corridor service-level needs.  In order to address all of these guidelines-identified needs, Metro would need to reduce even more lower-performing services or increase its overall service resources by about ten percent.
As illustrated in the list of proposed changes, Metro serves a diverse array of needs, from people who choose to use transit for their daily commute, to those who depend on transit as their sole transportation source.  My recommendations seek to balance these needs and reflect the County’s equity and social justice foundational practices in the delivery of a public transit system that is safe, efficient, and affordable. 
Enclosed with this letter is a Title VI Service Equity Analysis for Councilmember review while considering this legislation.  King County is required under United States Department of Transportation Title VI regulations to evaluate major service changes to assure such changes do not place disproportionate adverse effect on minority populations and low-income individuals.  Although King County Metro has conducted Title VI evaluations as a regular planning activity since required, in 2012 the Federal Transit Administration released new regulations requiring transit providers to present Title VI reports to their governing officials responsible for service and/or fare change decisions and the equity impacts of proposed service and/or fare changes.  In accordance with the County’s recently adopted Strategic Climate Action Plan, these changes will also result in a transit network that attracts new riders to a sustainable transportation choice through more reliable, frequent and faster service. 
Metro launched three separate community engagement efforts to gather feedback on these proposed changes.  In each case, Metro heard from a number of people who supported the proposals, but also from those who thought the proposed changes would inconvenience them.  This recommendation is the product of work Metro did to address community concerns within available resources.
Thank you for your consideration of the September 2013 service change ordinance.  This legislation will improve the mobility of King County residents and make changes to the transit system that move us toward our adopted vision, goals and objectives. 
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division at 206-684-1619.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff




   Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County

      Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT
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